
Harper Junior High School

Band Boosters Meeting Minutes

Tuesday, September 23, 2008

I. Call to Order


· The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m.

· President Claire LeFlore welcomed everyone to the meeting and asked for introductions.

· The minutes from the May 2008 meeting were passed out. These have already been approved by vote taken via email sent to all of last year's Board members.

· Claire gave a brief history of the Harper Band Boosters and the band program at Harper. The Band Boosters fundraising efforts have resulted in the purchase of several large instruments for the band program in the past few years, in addition to helping Mr. Bower develop a library of sheet music. Claire said this year is a "transition year" such that Mr. Bower does not foresee any large needs for the band. He has expressed his hope that the Band Boosters can help to fund enrichments for the band program this year, such as a spring field trip to a local theme park.

· Hiram Jackson, a Davis parent with children in the orchestra program, acts as a liaison between various local music groups and is also active in DSOMA. He spoke briefly about Measure W, for which he is helping to coordinate volunteers. He said DSOMA successfully raised enough funds to support the elementary music program for one year. Measure W would secure this funding for three additional years by taxing homeowners $120 per year and apartment owners $50 per unit. Hiram stated that fall elections typically have high voter turnout, with many student and childless voters. This kind of turnout can make it a challenge to get a Measure benefiting the schools to pass. Hiram asked everyone to consider helping with the phone banking, signing up as an endorser, working at an information table at the Farmers' Market, and/or writing a letter to the Enterprise in support of Measure W. Most of all, he asked everyone to please vote. 

· A motion was made for the Band Boosters to endorse support for Measure W. All were in favor and thus the motion passed unanimously.

II. Band Director’s Report – Ken Bower
· Ken said his needs may be higher than he originally expected after having contacted Six Flags in Vallejo about a potential field trip for the band students on Saturday, May 2nd. He said the entrance cost per student is $49, and this amount does not included fees for bus rentals. His enrollment figures for the three classes this year are 65 in Advanced Band, 53 in Intermediate Band, and 17 in Jazz Band. Ken anticipates the cost for all 135 students to go to Six Flags would be approximately $9,000 (roughly equal to $5,000 in entry fees and $4,000 in bus rental fees). Ken said that Clyde Quick charges each of his students $55 to attend this event. Clyde has his students work at several carwashes to raise funds beforehand, which they supplement with their own funds. Ken is stunned that the entry fees are so high, especially since this fee includes only 20 minutes of time spent playing their instruments and 20 minutes of adjudication. If Harper would like to attend, Ken will have to sign up soon. The first payment is not due until January 31st which would give us time to ask the parents to pre-pay for their children. Ken hopes that the Band Boosters Direct Donation Drive would be able to help fund a portion of this field trip. It was suggested that we first wait to see how many parents are able to fund their own children up front, and then we consider drafting a budget to address the potential amount that the Band Boosters can help to fund.

· Lynne Rumery is concerned that this date, May 2nd, might conflict with the English program's trip to Ashland, Oregon. Ken said he will check with Mrs. Pilon about the dates of that trip.

· A parent asked Ken about the benefits of a field trip to Six Flags. Ken answered that his primary goal is to keep the students interested in band. Last year he was asked by several of his students why the orchestra students and the students from Holmes and Emerson are able to go on field trips, but they were not. He would like to provide his band students with a fun and memorable outing such as this. 

· Another parent suggested we use private cars to transport the students to the theme park. However, it was mentioned that there are liability and safety issues involved with taking private cars. Also, the instruments would then have to be left in the vehicles after their performance was over. One of the benefits of renting a bus is that the driver would likely remain with the bus while the students were inside the theme park, thus the instruments would be watched over. It was suggested that if we decide to take private vehicles, we consider renting a small moving van to hold all of the instruments, and a parent could remain in the parking lot with this van and the instruments throughout the day.

· Ken said we could consider just going recreationally and not take part musically, which would save a good deal of money. Either way, he thinks this event is definitely worth it for the morale of the students, in that it gives them something to look forward to at the end of the year.

· It was suggested that we charge each student roughly $66 to attend this event, which should be enough to cover the entry fee and the bus rental. Laure Lee agreed to handle the bookkeeping for the field trip. 

· Claire LeFlore asked Ken what his other needs are for the bands this year. Ken said he would like to arrange for a teaching assistant, but he would like to get a volunteer for the position, rather than having to pay someone for this job. He likes the idea of having someone to work with sectionals and to give each of the students some individualized attention at times. He would prefer having someone come into class on a repeated basis, such as once per week, which works best. Ken plans to contact the UCD music director to see if there are any UCD students available and interested in being a TA.

· Ken said he doesn't see an immediate need to add any additional instruments this year, but he would like to purchase some more sheet music if the funds are available. The students tend to move through the pieces quite quickly.

III. Treasurer's Report – Lynne Rumery
· Lynne distributed and presented the most recent Treasurer’s Report which covers the period from July 1 to September 23, 2008. She also distributed a table summarizing the last four school year's revenue and expenditures, and the proposed budget for this school year. Copies of these reports are available upon request.  

· Ken would like to consider increasing the amount allocated for sheet music from $1,500 to $2,000, and decreasing the amount for instrument purchases from $5,500 to $3,000. Again, he does not see the need for any instrument purchases, but he thinks we might as well keep it as a budget line item in the event that the Direct Donation Drive raises a large amount of money this year.

· It was decided that we would defer voting on a budget for this school year until some of the proceeds from the Direct Donation Drive come in.

IV. Fundraising
· Joyce Boulanger recently circulated a draft of the Direct Donation Drive letter to the Officers for review. It was suggested that the letter make reference to potential donations going towards funding band activities in general, rather than going towards a specific instrument purchase. Joyce will try to track down a list of names and addressed of the current band students from the school's office, from which mailing labels will be prepared. These letters should be mailed out to all of the band families soon.

· Nugget SCRIP continues to be utilized by many of the band families. It was suggested we consider phoning families in order to recruit more to participate.

· We will discuss funding of the proposed field trip after we know how much the proceeds of the Direct Donation Drive total.

· Ken has not yet requested a date for the Carousel fundraiser, partly because the proceeds from last year's Carousel event were never received from the District. Claire asked Ken to please put our name in for a date for this year.

· Barbara Celli said the band has not yet received the $800 raised at last year’s Periodic Pasta Feed either. She will follow-up with Pam LeMay from Harper's office, to see what the status is on the Carousel and Periodic Past Feed funds.

· Barbara Celli is also the PTO Community Building Committee Chair and shared that they are considering a possible fall event such as last year's Periodic Pasta Feed.  Ken said that the Jazz Band would be interested in performing at a fall event.  Barbara will check dates and communicate with Ken about fall event plans and dates as they are decided

· Lynne Rumery suggested we try to add Baskin Robbins nights after each of the evening concerts, in the hope that Baskin Robbins would agree to contribute a portion of their proceeds to the band program if Harper were mentioned during the purchase.

· Barbara Celli said that DSOMA is not planning to do a fall fundraiser incorporating all of the Davis music programs (band, orchestra and choral) because they are waiting to see the outcome of Measure W.  DSOMA will again send out their letter targeting junior high orchestra families with field trip information to encourage a $50 donation.  These plans will not interfere with HBB's Direct Donation Drive

V.

Manpower and Other Volunteer Needs





· Claire briefly went over the list of tasks that the Band Boosters needs help with this year. The biggest need is to find an organizer for the Bands Festival. Claire noted that the binders from the past two years are very organized from when Clive Mee and Paul Harder facilitated the event.

· The other jobs that Claire would like to find help with are: instrument transportation coordinator for the concerts, field trip coordinator, concert program preparation (which Charlie Alpers is likely willing to continue doing), concert concessions coordinator (which Lynne Rumery has done in the past), website maintainer, SCRIP coordinator, and CD/DVD coordinator. 

· Claire passed around a list of these jobs for volunteer sign-ups. The following parents signed up to volunteer:  Dan Buckley as transportation coordinator, Bill Fairfield as CD/DVD coordinator for the concerts, Jody Graf as website maintainer, and Laure Lee as SCRIP coordinator.

· Claire is willing to continue preparing small articles to be printed in the Harper Herald each month. 

VI. Adjourn
· The meeting adjourned at 8:20 p.m.
· The next Band Boosters meeting will be held on Tuesday, October 28th.

These minutes were respectfully submitted by Joyce Boulanger, Secretary of the Harper Band Boosters.
